
  TOWNSHIP OF PEMBERTON 

REGULAR MEETING 

December 1, 2021 

6:00 P.M. 

 

FLAG SALUTE 
Council President Burton led the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance, announced that notice 
of the meeting was given in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act, and followed by 
roll call. 
 

ROLL CALL 

PRESENT     ABSENT  
Donovan Gardner 
Paul Detrick 
Elisabeth McCartney  
Jason Allen 
Gaye Burton    
    
Also, present: Mayor David Patriarca, Administrator Daniel Hornickel, Solicitor Andrew 
Bayer and Deputy Township Clerk Sunshine Dashiell 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
Council President Burton and called the meeting to order at approximately 6:00 p.m.  

 

CLOSED SESSION 
  300-2021 Authorizes Council to go into Closed Session – Not Adopted 

 

PRESENTATION 
   

a. School Budget Presentation by Superintendent Jeffrey Havers 
 
Business Administrator Dan Smith and Superintendent Jeff Havers came in to present the 
2022 - 2023 School Budget and discuss Federal Funding that has been and will still be 
received and also the loss of some of their State Aide. Advised that they are currently in the 
middle of S2 which outlines their State Aid reduction based on the recent law that was 
passed. Explained various dates that they are required to adhere to and that the Budget 
should be approved at the April Public Hearing meeting. Advised on different meetings that 
they have throughout the year including Board presentation meetings. Noted that prior to 
November they send out information to their Administrators to get them to start thinking 
about the budget. Further explained the processes that they go through to prepare their yearly 
budgets and their timeline. Advised on S2 which is Senate Bill No. 2 which was passed in 
2018 for School Districts that receive adjustment aide, spend above adequacy and are below 
local fair share, will have their adjustment aide reduced over a 7 year period. Explained that 
adjustment aide was infused into districts years ago to raise the state aide of districts that had 
high needs and were below their competing districts. Advised on cuts that have been made, 
including with staffing and on cuts that will still be coming. Commented on different 
programs that have been lost and what is planned for the future. Explained the military 
connection for impact aide. Advised on how monies received are being allocated, including 
into the Fort Dix Elementary School, STEM and some HVAC Projects. Noted that because 
they are an SDA district, they are not allowed to go out to bond for Capital improvements, so 
they have to rely on the SDA for funding. Stated they have been working closely with them to 
get more projects approved. Advised that the good news was that they had the infusion of 
their federal funds and currently are ESSER II. Advised these funds are broken into 3 
categories and used for HVAC, re-opening of school building due to COVID, learning loss or 
mental health support. Councilman Allen questioned how the job loss and decrease in 
funding would affect the overall programs. Mr. Havers advised that there would be a 
dramatic impact. Stated that each year you face more and more, noted that summer programs 
had been cut for next summer. Noted that this was not an easy decision, but was a necessary 
decision. Advised on other cuts, such as Kindergarten aides, academic teachers and class 
sizes. Council President Burton commented on an article that she had read and how 
Pemberton did not fall under the schools to get money restored. Mr. Havers advised on the 
article and the law that was passed last year. Noted that he had challenged these decisions but 
the Department of Education decided against it. Commented that Pemberton is getting $3.8 
million this year and should get it next year or maybe more. Commented that if we do not 
raise taxes we will be looking to have to cut $15 million dollars in 2 years. Stated he does not 
know exactly what they can do with this money yet, but he does not want to fall off of a cliff. 
Stated he does not want to add staff he is only going to have to let go of later. Added that this 



money will most likely go into reserves to ease the burden down the road. Councilman 
Gardner offered an idea regarding the shortage of bus drivers. Mr. Havers stated that it was a 
great point and they could reach out to the aides. Mayor Patriarca asked if the $3.2 million 
going into Capital Improvements could be used to offset the tax levy and how healthy the 
capital reserve was. Mr. Smith stated this would have no effect on the current tax levy and 
that there was approximately $6 million dollars in the reserve account. Advised that a capital 
fund can only impact capital projects. Stated that their main goal is to approve the tax levy. 
Noted that they will have a brand new finance committee in January that could have a totally 
different outlook. Mr. Havers advised on the discussions they are having and knowing that 
there are harder times coming. Stated if they can hold onto the reserve as long as possible it is 
a good thing. Mayor Patriarca stated that it is not the positions, it is the tax levy itself that he 
is talking about. Mr. Havers stated he appreciates that but he is more worried about having 
enough for the kids. Mayor agreed he has a lot on his plate and we do not want to cut 
programs for the students, but that we also do not want to add to what has to be funded also. 
Mr. Havers was in agreement and noted that he did not sleep last night because of this. 
Mayor Patriarca stated you have to maintain a healthy and stable program. Mr. Havers noted 
that there were staff that were hired this year that were hired knowing they may not be back 
next year. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
Council President Burton opened this portion of the meeting for public comments.  
 

Purvis Coley, Browns Mills – 1. Advised on the property across from him and the owner 
using the property as a staging area for tractor trailers and other heavy equipment. Stated that 
he has been in touch with Code Enforcement, the Police, Business Administrator, Mayor, 
Pinelands and the 8th District Assemblyman and has gotten no relief. Noted that he is a retired 
veteran with PTSD and is a good, law abiding citizen. Mentioned that he feels the neighbor is 
trying to get him upset by shining a flash light in his windows and playing loud music in the 
middle of the night. Stated that he is asking for help with this situation and questioned what 
could be done. Read aloud a letter that he had written to his neighbors. Noted that currently 
there is no ordinance relating to tractor trailers and added that he is not against them, but he 
moved into a neighborhood not an industrial park. Stated that he and his neighbors are 
concerned about their welfare and safety and also the devaluation of their homes. Advised 
that Pinelands had inspected the parcel twice and had written him a letter and emails, which 
he read aloud. Noted he had written a letter to the property owner and left it on his 
windshield and after a few days he called him back. Mayor Patriarca explained that we are 
the enforcement agency for the property and that is why Pinelands wants us to address the 
issue. Stated that Code Enforcement has gone out there but he is not sure where they are in 
the process. Advised that currently the tractor trailer parked there is permitted as it is 
registered. Added that we are trying to address this with an ordinance in a way that will 
address the issues we are having throughout the town. Stated that we do not want to have the 
unintended problem of impacting others that are not doing things like this so we are trying to 
target the problem and not create other problems. Discussion ensued on potential violations at 
the property in question. Advised that we will continue to look into this and suggested that 
Council get involved in the drafting of an ordinance to address this. Councilman Allen asked 
for any issues to be sent to Mr. Coley. Mayor Patriarca and Mr. Hornickel advised that they 
would make him aware. Discussion ensued on the various equipment that is being stored on 
the property and if it is or is not a permitted use.  
 

Cathy Gritton, Browns Mills – 1. Stated that Mr. Benedetti had come out to see where her 
second shed was and that because it was connected to her deck it was too close to her house. 
Noted that he told her where she could move it, but stated she is not moving it until a decision 
is made about whether she can keep the shed or not. Councilwoman Burton questioned what 
the ordinance says about a second shed. Stated that there are many people with second sheds 
and she feels it is not reasonable to ask people to remove them. Both Council President 
Burton and Mayor Patriarca advised they had to get rid of their second sheds also. Council 
President Burton stated she believed that they were going to look into this ordinance. It was 
noted that with more code enforcement officers on the job there are more eyes out there 
finding violations and writing notices and tickets. Council President Burton stated that she is 
not sure why sheds are so high on the list with all of the other issues we could be addressing. 
Questioned how long it would take to address the ordinance. Ms. Gritton stated that she felt 
that all tickets should be put on hold regarding this, until a decision is made about the 
ordinance. Mayor Patriarca advised that Council could amend the ordinance allowing a 
second shed which would require a zoning amendment also. Discussion ensued on the 
process to amend the ordinance and that a Planner would be needed. Council President 
Burton stated she would like to look into this and would also like to know how many 
complaints have come in about sheds. Mr. Hornickel advised that he would get it for Council. 
Mr. Bayer advised that the process to amend the ordinance could take between 6 weeks to 2 



months as it would have to go before the Planning Board also. Mr. Bayer advised that this 
issue is before the municipal court and that she should speak to the court. Added that for 
years people have complained about codes not being enforced and now they are and people 
are upset.  
 
Seeing no other public wishing to be heard, this portion of the meeting was closed to public 
comment.  
 

Consent Agenda: All items listed with an asterisk (*) are considered to be routine by the 

Township Council and will be enacted by one motion. Should a Council Member wish to 

discuss a consent agenda item separately, that item can be removed from the consent 

agenda and considered in its normal sequence on the regular agenda. 

 
Councilman Gardner asked to pull Resolution 305-2021. Councilman Allen asked to pull 
Resolution 309-2021 and New Business item A1. Council President Burton asked to pull 
Resolution 308-2021. Councilman Gardner asked to pull New Business item C.  
 

*CONSENT AGENDA  

 

*MEETING MINUTES 
Regular Meeting Minutes of November 3, 2021.  

 

*CONSENT AGENDA RESOLUTIONS  
  301-2021  Authorizes various routine refunds in the total amount of $2,395.00. 
 
  302-2021 Authorizes the transfer of funds in the CY2021 Budget. 
 

303-2021 Authorizes an application to and acceptance of the Governor’s Council on Alcoholism 
and Drug Abuse FY2023 Municipal Alliance Grant.  

 
304-2021 Authorizes the purchase of one (1) new 2022 Ford Transit Connect Van from Beyer 

Ford in the amount of $26,077.24 for the Department of Public Works.  
 
305-2021 Pulled from the Consent Agenda and considered later in the meeting.   

 
306-2021 Authorizes a contract with IRS, Inc. for Mold Remediation in the amount of 

$17,421.00 for the Department of Public Works.  
 
307-2021 Authorizes the application for and accepting of funds from the NJ Department of 

Transportation in the amount of $8,400.00 for Drunk Driving Enforcement.  
 
308-2021 Pulled from the Consent Agenda and considered later in the meeting.   

 
309-2021 Pulled from the Consent Agenda and considered later in the meeting.   

 
  310-2021 Group Affidavit attesting Council's review of 2020 Audit Sections. 
 
  311-2021 Authorizes cancellation and refund of property taxes on property owned by a 

qualifying Totally Disabled Veteran.  
 
  312-2021 Amends Resolution No. 260-2021 determining that the property along the Route 

206 Corridor qualifies as a Non-Condemnation Redevelopment Area and/or an 
Area In Need of Rehabilitation under the Local Redevelopment and Housing 
Law.       

 

NEW BUSINESS 

*a. Purchases over $6,000.00. 

 

1. Public Works –  Removal of trees hanging over water along North Lakeshore and South 
Lakeshore Drives by JM Tree & Landscaping in the total amount of $15,000.00. Pulled from the 

Consent Agenda and considered later in the meeting.   

 

2. Recreation & Senior Services – 2022 Senior Center Bus trips from Sheppard Bus Service in 
the total amount of $15,200.00. 

 

3. Police Department – Ammunition from Eagle Point Gun Shop in the total amount of 
$6,950.63.  

 

 *b.  2022 Annual License Renewals*:  
  
    Body Art Establishments – 
      Tattooine Body Art 
      Red Belly Tattoos 
    Motel Licenses – 
      El Sombrero 
    Mobile Home Parks – 
      Pine View Terrace 



      Lakeshore Mobile Village 
      Belaire Estates 
    *contingent on payment of all municipal fees and code    
      requirements 

 

*c.  NJ State Fireman’s Association Membership Applications for Moses Vance III and Thomas J.   
       Gemignani with the Pemberton Township Volunteer Fire Co. Pulled from the Consent Agenda and 
        considered later in the meeting.   

 

 Motion by McCartney and Allen to approve the Consent Agenda as amended.  
McCartney, yes; Allen, yes; Gardner, yes; Detrick, yes; Burton, yes. Motion carried.  
 

RESOLUTIONS 
305-2021 Consents to the appointment of Nichole Pittman as Director of 

Recreation & Senior Services for the Township of Pemberton. Pulled from 

the Consent Agenda.  

 
Councilman Gardner stated that he wanted to welcome Nichole into her new position. Noted 
that she has been here for a long time and he thinks she deserves this and wanted to welcome 
her officially. Mayor Patriarca appreciated the support. Advised that they had gone through a 
lengthy process and although they received numerous qualified individuals, they felt that 
Nichole was the right fit for the position. Added that she has worked hard to get to this 
position and has proven herself to be very valuable to our operation. Mr. Bayer advised that 
his law firm had to be updated as it was his previous law firm.  
 
Motion by Gardner and McCartney to approve Resolution 305-2021. Gardner, yes; 
McCartney, yes; Allen, yes; Detrick, yes; Burton, yes. Motion carried.  

 
308-2021 Authorizes the purchase of Radio Read Meters for the Water Division 

from the North Jersey Wastewater Cooperative Purchasing System in 
the amount of $215,505.39. Pulled from the Consent Agenda.  

 
Council President Burton asked for an explanation for this resolution. Mr. Hornickel advised 
that as part of the capital program for the Water Division, they had asked Council to purchase 
hardware and software and meters to begin converting all of the meters throughout our 
service area. Noted that on tonight’s agenda they are asking to purchase a van to store this 
equipment. Stated that they have currently been using 2 full time employees to go out and 
read those meters. Advised that now we can do this electronically using only one employee, 
once all of the meters have been purchased and installed. Noted that this is year 2 of a 5 year 
conversion for the water meters and they believe that so far the revenues have slightly 
increased as the meters are less likely to be tampered with and are more accurate.  
 
Motion by Burton and Allen to approve Resolution 308-2021. Burton, yes; Allen, yes; 
McCartney, yes; Gardner, yes; Detrick, yes. Motion carried.  

 
 
309-2021 Authorizes a contract with ARH Associates for field survey, design and 

contracting for Sunbury Village in an amount not to exceed $44,750.00. 
Pulled from the Consent Agenda.  

 
Councilman Allen asked if the current temporary measures are considered to be effective. 
Mayor Patriarca stated that they are effective and that they had received a report from the 
Police Chief showing the changes they were hoping for in Sunbury. Noted that the report 
shows a comparison of January to June and then July to November and in that time period 
there were 100 less calls. Added that arrests have gone up in that area which is attributed to 
the fact that it is easier to make an arrest with the controlled pattern. Stated that the Chief also 
contributes this to additional officers on the street. Commented that some numbers have 
come down and other have gone up, but overall from 279 to 167 calls seems to be significant. 
Stated he cannot say it is all from the traffic control devices, but it does seem to be working to 
curb some of the problems. Noted that we will continue to monitor this but feel this is a good 
step to make this neighborhood safer for the residents. Councilman Allen asked that these 
benefits be conveyed to the residents of that neighborhood. Mayor Patriarca stated they could 
certainly do another meeting with the neighborhood to make residents aware of the progress 
and the expected continued plans. Discussion ensued on the design and where the roads 
would be closed off, including adding in a sidewalk. Councilman Detrick stated that some 
landscaping would be nice to make it look more attractive. Mayor Patriarca also advised that 
they did have concerns about the plow trucks getting through there and some ideas they had 
to address any concerns.  
 



Motion by Allen and Detrick to approve Resolution 309-2021. Allen, yes; Detrick, yes; 
Gardner, yes; McCartney, yes; burton, yes. Motion carried.  
 

ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING, PUBLIC HEARING AND/OR 

ADOPTION 
 
ORDINANCE 36-2021 
AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWNSHIP OF PEMBERTON AUTHORIZING THE 
SALE OF CERTAIN LANDS OWNED BY THE TOWNSHIP PURSUANT TO N.J.S.A. 
40A:12-13. 
 
Council President Burton opened this portion of the meeting to the public. Seeing no public 
present or wishing to be heard, this portion of the meeting was closed.  
 
Motion by McCartney and Allen to adopt Ordinance 36-2021. McCartney, yes; Allen, yes; 
Gardner, yes; Detrick, yes; Burton, yes. Motion carried.  

 
ORDINANCE 37-2021 
ORDINANCE APPROVING BOUNDARY AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE 
TOWNSHIP OF PEMBERTON AND MARVIN R. AND EVEALYN H. GREENBERG 
TO CONFIRM AND DELINEATE THE COMMON BOUNDARY LINE BETWEEN 
THEIR RESPECTIVE PROPERTIES.  
 

Council President Burton opened this portion of the meeting to the public. Seeing no public 
present or wishing to be heard, this portion of the meeting was closed.  
 
Motion by Allen and Detrick to adopt Ordinance 37-2021. Allen, yes; Detrick, yes; Gardner, 
abstain; McCartney, yes; Burton, yes. Motion carried. 

 

ORDINANCES FOR INTRODUCTION 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 38–2021 
AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWNSHIP OF PEMBERTON, COUNTY OF 
BURLINGTON, STATE OF NEW JERSEY AMENDING THE OFFICIAL ZONING 
MAP TO REFLECT VARIOUS ZONING MAP ADJUSTMENTS REQUIRED BY 
PINELANDS COMMISSION REFLECTED IN THE ZONING MAP DATED MAY 3, 
2021. 
 
Motion by McCartney and Allen to introduce Ordinance 38-2021 with a public hearing to be 
held at the December 15, 2021 meeting. McCartney, yes; Allen, yes; Gardner, yes; Detrick, 
yes; Burton, yes. Motion carried.  
 
ORDINANCE 39-2021 
AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWNSHIP OF PEMBERTON, COUNTY OF 
BURLINGTON, STATE OF NEW JERSEY APPROVING REDEVELOPMENT PLAN 
FOR ROUTE 206 CORRIDOR, FOR THE PROPERTIES DESIGNATED AS BLOCK 778, 

LOTS 1.01, 1.02, 1.03, 2.01 AND 3, BLOCK 779, LOTS 2, 3, 4.01, 4.02, 4.03, 4.04, 4.05, 
4.06, 4.07, 4.08, 5, 6.01, 6.03 AND 6.04. 
 
Councilman Detrick questioned how far the new warehouse being built is from the roadway. 
Mr. Hornickel stated that they are trying to be consistent with what they did with that site. 
Councilman Detrick noted that the setback was 150 feet and thought it should be considered 
making it further back. Discussion ensued on the amount of the setback. Councilman 
Gardner noted that the size of the building is also an illusion because it is on a hill so it looks 
larger. Agreed it is huge but looks bigger. Mr. Hornickel noted that the County widened the 
roadway also, which shows more than we are used to.  

 
Motion by Gardner and McCartney to introduce Ordinance 39-2021 with a public hearing to 
be held at the December 15, 2021 meeting. Gardner, yes; McCartney, yes; Allen, yes; Detrick, 
yes; Burton, yes. Motion carried.  

 

 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

*a. Purchases over $6,000.00. 

 



1.   Public Works –  Removal of trees hanging over water along North Lakeshore 
and South Lakeshore Drives by JM Tree & Landscaping in the total amount of 
$15,000.00. Pulled from the Consent Agenda. 

 
Councilman Allen questioned what the timeframe was for the removal of the trees. Mayor 
Patriarca advised that he does not have a schedule but hopefully they will do it now while the 
lakes are lowered.  
 
Motion by Allen and McCartney to approve New Business item A1. Allen, yes; McCartney, 
yes; Gardner, yes; Detrick, yes; Burton, yes. Motion carried.  
 

*c.  NJ State Fireman’s Association Membership Applications for Moses Vance III 
and Thomas J. Gemignani with the Pemberton Township Volunteer Fire Co. Pulled 
from the Consent Agenda. 

 
Councilman Gardner noted that his question had been answered.  
 
Motion by Gardner and Detrick to approve New Business item C. Gardner, yes; Detrick,  
yes; McCartney, yes; Allen, yes; Burton, yes. Motion carried.  

 

d.   Discussion of setting date for 2021 Reorganization Meeting. 
 
Council agreed to hold the 2022 Reorganization Meeting to January 5th, 2022 at 5:00 pm.  
 

e.   Council's review of New Jersey Department of Community Affairs Best  
      Practices Questionnaire.  

 
Councilman Allen noted that usually this survey has a percentage or grade at the end. Mr. 
Hornickel stated that we passed. Councilman Allen suggested that for number 27, which 
references electric vehicle charging stations, we start to look into this because it will become 
more prevalent in the future. Mayor Patriarca advised that the Planning Board had already 
approved them for Deborah, so it is something that is being looked at and we should look into 
further. Stated it may not be in public areas, but in our parking lot. Noted that you do have to 
pay for the use of them with a credit card. Mr. Hornickel advised that he would be attending 
a webinar about this and believes that legislature is going to compel us to adopt a model EV 
charging ordinance. Noted that when they are ready to adopt the ordinance, they will bring it 
to Council for potential introduction. Mayor Patriarca asked if the thought was that this 
would be for new development or for the towns to engage in. Mr. Hornickel noted it was for 
the town and that the push was to get municipalities to start installing charging stations and 
ultimately buy electric vehicles. Noted that there are electric Police cars also, but that the 
challenge for us is our geography. Commented that Police vehicles are on the road 
continuously so when would you charge them. Councilman Allen noted that in 2022 you will 
start seeing a lot more companies coming forward with electric vehicles. Mayor Patriarca 
advised on an ordinance passed in Princeton no longer allowing gas powered equipment such 
as leaf blowers. Commented that this is affecting landscapers who now must purchase electric 
equipment. Councilman Allen mentioned the different types of chargers including a quick 
charge machine that would charge a vehicle in 30 minutes which might be good for the Police 
Department. Discussion ensued on the different types of chargers. Mr. Hornickel noted that 
when he received the sample ordinance, he sent it to Pinelands for them to review to make 
sure it is done the first time. Councilman Gardner stated that you have to ask where this 
electric is coming from and noted that it is coming from fossil fuel stations, burning coal and 
other places and it is not as clean as people think it is. Mayor Patriarca stated it would 
probably calm people down because you have to take your time and cannot just gas and go.  

 

REPORTS & COMMUNICATIONS      
 

 a.  Engineer's Report – 11/22/2021 

 

BILL LIST 
Approval by Council required for payment of vouchers on Bill List dated 10/29/2021. 
 
Motion by Gardner and McCartney to approve the Bill List. Gardner, yes; McCartney, yes; 
Allen, yes with the exception of any and all bills pertaining to the NJ State Police or the 
Attorney General's office, Detrick, yes; Burton, yes with exception of bills pertaining to the 
Prosecutor’s office. Motion carried. 

 



SOLICITOR'S REPORT: 

Mr. Bayer reported: Nothing to report.  
 

MAYOR'S AND/OR BUSINESS ADMINISTRATOR'S REPORT: 

 

Mayor Patriarca reported: Advised that on December 11th, from 1:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m., 
Recreation would be having Pictures with Santa in White Bogs Village. Noted that they 
would be working in conjunction with the Preservation Trust out there and decorating the 
facility with vendors and other things. Mentioned that there might be some parking issues, but 
encouraged all to come out and support this. Sated that there would also be 12 stories of 
Christmas being read by volunteers. Commented on the building being decorated by the staff 
and doing a nice job. Advised there was no contest this year but are encouraging all office that 
can, to participate.  
 

Daniel Hornickel reported: The tree lighting will be at 6:30 p.m. on Friday December 3rd at 
Reflections Park. Stated this will be Nichole Pittman’s official first event as Director. Mayor 
Patriarca added that they will also be unveiling the 4 foot addition that was added to the tree 
this year. Commented that it is gorgeous and he encourages other towns to see if they have a 
taller tree than we do. Added that it is about 40 feet tall with the star and was put together by 
Public Works. Mr. Hornickel advised that budget meetings are being convened with the 
Department Managers over the next couple weeks, to get ready for the 2022 budget. Made 
Council aware that they have drafted an ordinance regarding commercial vehicles being 
parked on the streets and it is being reviewed by all those that would have an impact on it. 
Noted that it will have to go before the Planning Board for review as well. Stated that this will 
take a few months and may not be moving as fast as Mr. Coley would like, but wanted to 
mention that it is moving.  
 

COMMENTS BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: 
 

Councilwoman McCartney – Stated she was glad to see where things were at with the School 
Board. Thanked the residents that did come out. Thanked Administration for continuing to 
follow up with residents and for providing Council with detailed reports of the departments.  
 

Councilman Gardner – No comments.  
 

Councilman Detrick – Stated that he wanted to add to the Mayor’s comments about photos 
with Santa at White Bogs. Noted that at the same time they are having a Handmade Holiday 
where crafters come out and sell their wares. Stated they try to do all of this simultaneously to 
make it a big event and it should be fun. Hoped all had a Happy Thanksgiving and wished all 
a Happy Hanukah, Merry Christmas, Happy Kwanza and everything else we have. Noted 
that he appreciated everyone’s efforts.  

 

Council President Burton – Stated she is grateful for those that came out tonight. Noted she 
was thankful for the reports they had received. Advised she was happy to hear about the 
report from the Police Department and the updates regarding Sunbury Village. Commented 
that she is looking forward to the events that are coming up and is hoping to make it to the 
Pictures with Santa, but will be at the tree lighting. Asked all to stay safe and remember we 
are still dealing with some rough times due to COVID. Thanked Council and Administration 
for everything and will see all in 2 weeks.  
 

Councilman Allen – No comments.  
 
 
The meeting was adjourned at approximately 8:45 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
 
 
Sunshine Dashiell, RMC, Township Clerk 


